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Federal Finance Minister Jim Flaherty is meeting with his provincial and territorial counterparts in Whitehorse from December 17-18, 2009 to discuss the continuing progress in strengthening Canada’s economy and to receive the report of the Research Working Group on Retirement Income Adequacy.  

As a result of the financial crisis, retirement savings has become a hot public policy debate in Canada.  You may wish to make your members’ views known on this issue to Minister Flaherty and/or your provincial/territorial finance minister.  When formulating your chamber’s response, we encourage you to use this Policy Brief to guide your discussions with your Board, committees, and members.

Background

· Canada’s retirement income system has three pillars:

· Old Age Security (OAS) and Guaranteed Income Supplement (GIS)

· Canada Pension Plan (CPP) or Quebec Pension Plan (QPP)

· Employer-sponsored plans, RRSPs, and personal savings

· All three pillars have taken a hit during the financial crisis. 

· Three-quarters of Canadians working in the private sector have no company-sponsored pension plans.  Those that do have company-sponsored plans face a reduction or elimination of their pension benefits if their former employers declare bankruptcy.

· Canada’s rapidly aging population and the decline in company-sponsored pension plans is a recipe for trouble for not only our seniors but also our economy.
Position

The Canadian Chamber of Commerce supports a balanced, competitive approach to pension savings that includes enhanced private sector options for businesses and consumers to minimize the risk to Canadian taxpayers.   

Key Considerations

· Should Canadian taxpayers underwrite an enhanced CPP program?
· Will a defined contribution retirement savings mechanism offered by the private sector (i.e. insurance companies) benefit your members, e.g., independent insurance brokers, SMEs?

There are several proposed public and private sector solutions that include:

· Increasing the maximum pensionable earnings under CPP

· An increased payroll tax for employers

· An optional defined contribution CPP add-on

· Would require significant modification to CPP

· Government-managed defined contribution plans

· Taxpayers would be the underwriters

· Improvements to/expansion of employer-sponsored defined contribution plans

· Low administrative and investment costs would enable more SMEs to participate

· Could be offered on an automatic enrolment basis with an opt-out feature

· Would require changes to federal and provincial pension legislation

· Improvements to RRSP regulations

· RRSP income splitting at 55, rather than 65
· Increase RRSP contribution limits (18%) to equal that of defined contribution plans
· Allow for top-ups to RRSPs when there are investment losses
· Low or no fiscal cost to government
· Would require amendments to the Income Tax Act
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